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Newsletter of the California State College, San Bernardino Alumni Association —April, 1983

(standing), director of the Western Associa­
tion of Food Chains, presents to President 
Anthony H. Evans a $4000 check for scholar­
ships.

Food chains give 
$4000 in schoiarships

Four $1000 scholarships for full-time 
students in business administration 
were presented to Cal State, San Ber­
nardino March 9 by the Western Assn, 
of Food Chains.

The check was delivered to Presi­
dent Anthony H. Evans by Jack H. 
Brown, a director of the association 
and president of Stater Brothers Mar­
kets. Brown also is a member of the 
Board of Councillors, a community 
advisory group for the School of 
Administration.

The association, an organization of 
leading food chains in the 17 western 
states, also supports the food market­
ing program at DSC.

“Many of us in the food industry feel 
close to the state colleges because we 
too have had to work while attending 
college,” Brown said. He praised the 
college as being “on the horizon of 
greatness.”

President Evans, who has been work­
ing vigorously to establish new links 
with the community, expressed appre­
ciation for the association’s “very 
warm support of the college.”

Inauguration of President Evans 
Set for Tuesday, May 17

The pageantry of the inauguration of 
a college president will be experienced 
by Cal State, San Bernardino for the 
second time in its 18-year history when 
Dr. Anthony H. Evans is formally 
installed in office Tuesday, May 17.

The ceremony planned for 1:30 p.m. 
in the college gymnasium will be fol­
lowed by a reception in the Commons. 
The simplicity of the scheduled events 
reflects the serious financial situation 
of the state, the CSU and the college.

Dr. Evans assumed the Cal State 
presidency Nov. 1, 1982, succeeding 
the founding president. Dr. John M. 
Pfau. He came to the San Bernardino 
campus from Eastern Michigan Univer­
sity, where he was vice president for 
academic affairs and provost.

The chairman of the Board of Trus­
tees, John O’Connell, and the CSU 
chancellor. Dr. W. Ann Reynolds, will 
invest Dr. Evans as president of the 
college. Other members of the Board 
of Trustees and presidents of colleges 
in the CSU and throughout the area are 
expected to join in the colorful 
academic procession.

In addition to the marching faculty, 
the student body will be represented in 
the procession by students who have

achieved 4.0 grade-point averages in 
their academic careers.

The college’s first mace, the official 
symbol of the authority of the college, 
is being designed and fashioned by 
faculty and students in the Art Depart­
ment. The Music Department is pro­
viding the traditional music.

The guest speaker for the inaugural 
ceremony will be Justice James 
Brickley from the Michigan Supreme 
Court. President Evans will give his 
response to the charge given him by 
the CSU.

Speaking briefly will be Dr. Joe Bas, 
chair of the Faculty Senate; Kathy Fort­
ner, president of the Alumni Assn.;
Elise Traynum, president of the Associ­
ated Students; and Janice Lemmond, 
representing the staff. Mrs. Lemmond, 
procurement and support services offi­
cer for the college, was the staff repre­
sentative on the Presidential Selection 
Committee. She also is a Cal State 
graduate.

The ceremony and the reception 
honoring President and Mrs. Evans are 
open to alumni and the community. 
Classes will be cancelled for the after­
noon to allow faculty and students to 
attend.

Awards Brunch launches busy day; 
Alumni honorees to be revealed

The fourth Annual Alumni Awards 
Brunch will launch a full day of activi­
ties on campus, including the Micro­
technology for Everybody (ME) Festival 
and the Health Fair Expo.

Outstanding alumni and an alumnus 
of the year will be revealed at the 
brunch, which will begin at 11:30 a.m., 
Sunday, April 24 in the Upper Com­
mons.

The Nursing Chapter of the Alumni 
Association will officially receive its 
charter during the event. The chapter 
began last spring.

Guests at the brunch will have the 
opportunity to visit with President and 
Mrs. Anthony H. Evans. The event is 
open to all graduates, faculty and

friends of the college.
The cost is $5 for adults, $2.50 for 

children. Reservations should be made 
by Tuesday, April 19 by calling the 
Alumni Affairs Office, (714) 887-7526.

The tram will be operating that day 
for campus tours and commuting to 
and from the various free events 
planned in conjunction with the ME 
Festival.

The Southern California Health Fair 
Expo, a massive health screening proj­
ect, is scheduled from 10 a.m. to 4 p.m. 
in the Student Services Building. This 
annual event, one of several happening 
in the area during April, features free 
health tests, an optional blood chemis­
try, exhibits and demonstrations.



state-of-the-art in computers 
Displayed during ME Festival
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Reynolds expresses 
Faith in college

CSU Chancellor W. Ann Reynolds, 
making her first official visit to Cal 
State, San Bernardino Feb. 28, 
described the college as “a beautiful 
rose bud that needs to open and 
unfold.”

The chancellor, who has been mak­
ing the circuit of all 19 campuses since 
her arrival last summer, shared her per­
ceptions of the college and her con­
cerns about the financial problems of 
the state and the CSU system during 
visits with faculty, students and com­
munity leaders.

“This campus is in the best position 
to recruit students,” she said when 
speaking of the growth potential in San 
Bernardino and Riverside counties. The 
San Bernardino campus has never 
been considered for closure. “You have 
unrealized potential for growth,” she 
told the faculty.

Areas in which she urged increased 
attention were recruitment of students 
directly out of high schools and 
increasing the number of minority stu­
dents transferring from community col­
leges.

Dr. Reynolds told the faculty they. .. 
have within their grasp the future 
potential of the college. “You are in the 
position of dreaming dreams for this 
campus,” she said in urging them to 
work toward becoming a residential, 
first-rate campus.

The chancellor said she strongly 
supported President Evan’s goal of pro­
viding more services in the far-flung 
areas of San Bernardino and Riverside 
counties. “You have the exciting poten­
tial to do more off-campus teaching in 
sites throughout the county,” she told 
faculty.

Offering regular college courses off 
campus does have an impact on enroll­
ment and “this campus needs FTE,” 
she said.

Many of the queries from students 
and faculty centered around fees and 
the current fiscal situation.

Dr. Reynolds expressed concern 
repeatedly for the “critical margin of 
students” who cannot afford to pay 
more fees for their education. She 
urged students especially to make their 
plight known to the legislators. “The 
voice not adequately heard by legisla­
tors is that of the students.”

She said she would work toward 
more equitable fees, which would be 
assessed a year In advance so that stu­
dents could plan for the cost of their 
education. The fee increase this spring 
was a temporary, one-time, add-on 
charge, according to the chancellor.

More than 30 vendors of computer 
hardware and software will display the 
latest in microcomputers during a 
three-day Microtechnology for 
Everybody (ME) Festival to be held Fri­
day through Sunday, April 22 through 
24 at Cal State, San Bernardino.

The exhibit will be open free to the 
public from 11 a.m. to 6 p.m., Friday 
and Saturday, and from noon to 4 p.m., 
Sunday of the ME Festival.

Seminars on computers in education 
and business are scheduled through­
out the day Friday and Saturday. Exam­
ples of topics are writing skills and 
computers, integrating computers into 
the classroom curriculum, computers 
in special education, evaluating educa­
tional software, the CPA and the micro, 
portables and pocket computers, and 
business graphics.

Experienced business and educa­
tional professionals will lead the 16 
seminars, which cost $5 each.

On Friday of the ME Festival, Ellen 
Kowalski, lecturer in physical educa­
tion, will lead a hi tech exercise class 
from 12:30 to 12:50 p.m. for computer 
users who would like to learn how to 
relieve tension while working at the ter­
minal.

Also that day, counselors and busi­
ness teachers from community col­
leges will be on campus for the Com­
munity College Interaction Day hosted 
by the School of Administration.

The South Coast Repertory will pre­
sent “Bits and Bytes,” a musical intro­
duction to computers for youngsters 
from kindergarten through eighth 
grader, at 10 and 11:15 a.m., Saturday 
in the Recital Hall. Free tickets are 
being distributed to schools in River­
side and San Bernardino counties.

A broad selection of activities are 
planned for the final day of the ME 
Festival, including programs in con­
junction with the festival, the Health 
Fair Expo and the Alumni Awards 
Brunch.

Visitors to the college will have the 
opportunity to talk to voice-input com­
puters, gain hands-on experience with 
Apples, view video tapes on robotics 
and the many uses of electronics, 
watch a demonstration of satellite dish 
reception and enjoy a puppet show.

A synthesized music show is planned 
in the Recital Hall, as well as exhibits 
of computer resources in the Pfau 
Library and the Bookstore.

Demonstrations on wood working, 
glass blowing, bronze pouring and 
other arts will be going on all day in 
the Art Department, as well as a stu­
dent art exhibit on hi tech sculpture. A

raku lunch featuring Oriental cuisine is 
scheduled from 1-3 p.m. in the kiln area 
of the Visual Arts Building. Diners may 
begin decorating their raku bowls ear­
lier so they will be ready by lunchtime.

Many other events are planned. Infor­
mation is available from Frank Slaton, 
manager of the Computer Center and 
originator of the ME Festival, (714) 
887-7293.

Why did you get 
This Panorama?

This edition of the Panorama, the 
quarterly newsletter for the Alumni 
Association of Cal State, San Bernar­
dino, is being mailed to all graduates 
of the college.

Cal State is attempting this compre­
hensive mailing to make contact with 
its alumni, update its mailing list and 
encourage alumni to become involved 
in the college and Its Alumni Associa­
tion.

Many of the addresses used are 
those students had while attending the 
college. It is hoped that newer 
addresses can be obtained from the 
family and friends who may be receiv­
ing this issue.

Persons knowing current addresses 
for alumni are asked to complete the 
“Let’s Hear from You” form on Page 8 
and return it to the Alumni Association, 
or call the Alumni Affairs Office at (714) 
887-7526.

Several alumni positions 
Now open for nominations

The Alumni Association is seeking 
nominations for several positions 
which will be open for election this 
spring.

The association’s Board of Directors 
will have three representative-at-large 
positions vacant.

The Education Chapter is soliciting 
nominations for president, vice presi­
dent, treasurer and secretary. The 
Nursing Chapter will elect a vice presi­
dent, treasurer and one representative 
at large.

The new Black and Chicano chapters 
are accepting nominations for all board 
positions.

Individuals interested in submitting 
their names or the names of others for 
a position should contact the Alumni 
Affairs Office by May 1.



RENEWING ACQUAINTANCES—Nearly 200 alumni and friends of the college, representing 
both the biack and Chicano communities, attended a speciai reception honoring President 
Anthony H. Evans. The guests included, from left, Linda Gomez, a current student, and her 
husband, Antoiin Gomez; Veronica Rodarte, a current student; Laura Gomez Vazquez (BA 
1974, MA 1978); Marco Cota (BA 1979), outreach counseior for the Educational Opportunity 
Program; and Dr. Louis Gomez, counseior at San Bernardino Valley College.

Black, Chicano chapters 
Forming in Association

The foundations of two new chapters 
in the Alumni Association for black and 
Chicano graduates of Cal State, San 
Bernardino will be constructed over the 
next couple of months.

Planning committees are writing con­
stitutions and by-laws, as well as draft­
ing plans for projects to be undertaken 
by the Black Chapter and the Chicano 
Chapter in the years to come.

The goals of the Black Chapter are to 
encourage black alumni to become 
more involved in the Alumni Associa­
tion, to help increase the number of 
blacks attending the college, to form a 
support group for black students 
already enrolled and to act as liaison 
between the minority community and 
the campus.

The Chicano Chapter is expected to 
grow into a network that will encom­
pass the college, its graduates and the 
Chicano community in Riverside and 
San Bernardino counties. Among the 
chapter’s goals are to begin developing 
a support system for all Chicano 
graduates of the college and to pro­
mote education in the Chicano com­
munity.

Both chapters plan to elect officers 
later this spring. Graduates interested 
in submitting nominees for positions or 
obtaining more information may call

Jean Peacock or Olga Carranza, (714) 
887-7673.

Members of the planning committee 
for the Black Alumni Chapter are: Lois 
Carson (BA 1967), the committee chair, 
who is executive director of the Com­
munity Action Agency of Riverside 
County; Ted Carry (BA 1975, MPA 1978), 
community and resource development 
supervisor for the City of San Bernar­
dino; Wilma Cochrane (BA 1974), direc­
tor of Educational Opportunity Program 
Services at San Bernardino Valley Col­
lege; Lawrence Daniels (BA 1976, MA 
1980), communication supervisor at 
Norton Air Force Base and past presi­
dent of the Alumni Association;
Olivette Miller (MA 1979), assistant prin­
cipal at Kendall Elementary School in 
San Bernardino; and Ms. Peacock (BA 
1975, MA 1980), coordinator of the Stu­
dent Assistance in Learning Program at 
Cal State, San Bernardino.

On the planning committee for the 
Chicano Alumni Chapter are: Ms. Car­
ranza (MA 1980), the chair of the com­
mittee, who is a counselor for the Stu­
dent Assistance in Learning Program at 
Cal State; Eula Brown (BA 1978, MA 
1980), admissions counselor; Enedine 
Chavez (MA 1979), counselor/coordina­
tor for the Educational Opportunity Pro­
gram (EOP); Marco Cota (BA 1979),

■ outreach counselor for EOP; Keith 
Gergen (BA 1982), a tutor for EOP; Dr. 
Tom Rivera, associate dean of student 
educational support services; and Dr. 
Gilbert Sanchez, director of student 
affirmative action.
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AT THE RECEPTION —Olivette Miller (MA 
1979) examines some of the Aiumni Associa­
tion materiai displayed at the reception.

Career assistance 
Available to alumni

The Career Planning and Placement 
Center offers a wide variety of services 
to alumni of Cal State, San Bernardino.

A brief outline of services includes 
job announcement postings, vacancy 
newsletters, telephone tape service, 
resume-writing assistance, advisement 
on job interview techinques, career 
counseling and vocational testing, 
career resource library, graduate 
school file, and a placement file serv­
ice for business, industry, government, 
counseling, teaching and education 
administration.

Alumni who have not registered with 
the Placement Center are invited to do 
so. Those seeking positions in 
business, industry, government or 
counseling may register by scheduling 
an appointment with an advisor. 
Appointments may be made by calling 
the office, (714)887-7551.

Appointments are not required for 
alumni in the teaching profession, who 
may stop at the center and speak with 
Lynn Moss, educational placement 
advisor, from 8 a.m. to 4:30 p.m., Mon­
day through Friday, at the center, 
which is located in Room 116 of the 
Student Services Building.

Mrs. Moss also is available from 4:30 
to 6 p.m., Monday and Thursday, in the 
Pfau Library, Room 42.

Services to alumni are free for one 
full year beyond their graduation date. 
After this, a $10, one-time fee will be 
charged to establish a file; the Job 
News and Educational Newsletters 
cost $5 each a year; a duplication and 
mailing fee will be charged for sending 
files.



Paae 4 / Panorama

Alumni
Updates

1967
LT. COL. EDWARD J. SHEERAN, BA 1967 
political science, was transferred to Nor­
ton Air Force Base in June 1981 and 
named squadron commander in April 1982. 
Lt. Col. Sheeran also holds an M.A. in 
management from Central Michigan Uni­
versity.

1968
TED KRUG, BA 1968 history, is director of 
financial aid at Cal State, San Bernardino, 
Krug, who holds an M.A. in education 
administration from the University of Red­
lands, is on the board of the Cal United 
Credit Union, chair of the Western Asso­
ciation of Financial Aid Administrators 
and chair of the San Bernardino Red Cross 
Advisory Board.

1969
SUSAN ORROCK, credential 1969, MA 
1973 education, credential 1974, is prin­
cipal of Kendall Elementary School in San 
Bernardino. She was honored by the 
League of Women Voters in 1982 as a 
Citizen of Achievement. She is currently 
working on a dissertation for a doctorate 
in educational management from the 
University of La Verne.

JAMES F. PENMAN, BA 1969 history, is an 
attorney in San Bernardino. He earned his 
juris doctor degree from Western State 
University College of Law while carrying 
out full-time responsibilities as director of 
the Home of Neighborly Service, a United 
Way agency providing social services to 
San Bernardino’s westside communities. 
He also had served as chair of the San 
Bernardino City Police Commission. In 
1980, he received a Distinguished Alumnus 
Award from Cal State, San Bernardino.

1971

LAWRENCE J. JOHNSON, BA 1971 admin­
istration, is director of maintenance and 
operations for Jurupa Unified School Dis­
trict in Riverside.

WILLIAM WARGO, BA 1971 political sci­
ence, is a consultant on teacher burn-out 
prevention. He holds an M.A. in education 
from Chapman College.

1972

WILMER CARTER, BA 1972 English, MA 
1976 education, manages the Colton 
Office of Congressman George E. Brown. 
Her duties include coordinating office 
functions, supervising the staff and consti­
tuent casework, providing information and

referral services and representing Con­
gressman Brown. Ms. Carter, who pre­
viously served as Brown’s office manager, 
left the staff in 1978 to head a special 
project on careers for youth for the 
National Council of Negro Women. She is 
president of Creative Business Services, a 
privately-owned consulting firm in Rialto.

CAPT. NORMAN L. MURRAY JR., BA 1972 
psychology, is an instructor weapons offi­
cer F-4 with the United States Air Force.

FASLE-RAB QUADRI, BA 1972 political 
science, is government affairs analyst for 
San Bernardino County, with the respon­
sibility of analyzing and making recom­
mendations on state and federal legisla­
tion affecting the county.

JOHN A. RUIZ, BA 1972 administration, 
works for the city of Corona as an admin­
istrative assistant for personnel. He also is 
executive secretary of the Inland Area Per­
sonnel Management Association.

1973

SHIRLEY ROJAS, BA 1973 sociology, MA 
1975 psychology, is a mental health clini­
cian III with the County of San Bernardino.

1974

ARTHUR TELESFORD COLLEGE II, BA 
1974 administration, is finance director for 
the City of Rialto.

VERNETTA HEGSTAD, BA 1974 music, MA 
1977 education, is vice president of dra­
matic affairs for the Inland Art Society.
She plans to conduct a drama workshop 
during April for the society. Ms. Hegstad 
has appeared in productions at Crafton 
Hills College, Prospect Park, the University 
of California, Riverside, the University of 
Redlands and the Crystal Cathedral. She 
also participated in the South Coast Rep 
Summer Conservatory.

DEANNA D. LEDGETT, BA 1974 English, is 
a counselor for the National Business 
Institute. Mrs. Ledgett earned an M.A. in 
English from the University of California, 
Riverside.

RICHARD H. LEDGETT, BA 1974 history, is 
self employed as a tax consultant. Ledgett 
holds an M.A. in history from the Univer­
sity of California, Riverside.

GEORGE E. LONBERGER, BA 1974 geog­
raphy, is a retail salesman for Ralph’s Fur­
niture in San Bernardino.

KATHLEEN RAGER, credential 1974, is a 
teacher at Birch High School in Fontana.

LAWRENCE SANCHEZ, BA 1974 adminis­
tration, is postmaster in Colton. Previous 
to his appointment in January, he was 
superintendent of postal operations at the 
Highland office since June 1979. Sanchez 
began working for the U.S. Postal Service 
in 1955 as a mail carrier. His career was 
interrupted once when he joined the Army 
in 1958 and was honorably discharged in 
1960 as a specialist fourth class, after a 
tour of duty in Korea.

LAURA GOMEZ VAZQUEZ, BA 1974 Span­
ish, MA 1978 education, credential 1979, 
and her husband, Miguel, announce the 
birth of their daughter, Larissa Michele,
Jan. 14. Mrs. Vazquez, former director of 
the Student Affirmative Action Program at

Cal State, is a bilingual counselor with the 
Whittier School District. The family has 
moved to San Gabriel.

1975

JAMES A. LINGREN, BA 1975 administra­
tion, is a detective with the San Bernar­
dino County Sheriff’s Department.

1976

THOMAS G. CRIST, MA 1976 education, is 
principal of Mount Vernon Elementary 
School in San Bernardino. Crist joined the 
San Bernardino district in 1967. He taught 
at Mount Vernon and Del Rosa before 
being selected for the administrative train­
ing program as an assistant to the prin­
cipal in 1978. He was an assistant to the 
principal at Rio Vista, Belvedere, Golden 
Valley Intermediate and Roosevelt Elemen­
tary.
JOHN MICHAEL DAVIS, BA 1976 geogra­
phy, is an associate environmental planner 
for Caltrans. Davis also holds an MPA 
from the University of Southern California.

KEN ELDRED, BA 1976 biology, credential 
1981, is a teacher with Rialto Unified 
School District.

BRUCE JONES, BA 1976 physics and 
chemistry, is a programmer/analyst with 
Press-Enterprise, Inc. in Riverside. He and 
his wife, Bettie (BA 1976 history) reside in 
Devore.

MARTIN WILKINS, BA 1976 economics 
and social science, is a planning associate 
wiUi the City of-Rialto. . _ __

1977

BRIGITTE GRIFFIS, BA 1977 administra­
tion, is president of the Women’s Division 
of the San Bernardino Chamber of Com­
merce. She also was treasurer of the 
Alumni Association of Cal State, San Ber­
nardino.

SONDRA K. HEIMARK, BA 1977 
psychology and sociology, received her 
LCSW in November and now is a partner 
in private practice with Los Adelfas Coun­
seling.

ELISABETH KEMPE-OLINGER, BA 1977 
liberal studies, MA 1979 education, has 
been awarded a juris doctor degree from 
Western State University College of Law 
of Orange County and is certified to take 
the California Bar Examination. As a law 
student, she was a member of Delta Theta 
Phi and on the honor roll.
DOUGLAS JOHN McELHANEY, BA 1977 
Spanish, credential 1981, is a long-term 
substitute teacher for Alhambra City 
Schools.

PAMELA NEWCOMB, BA 1977 economics 
and geography, is a housing development 
specialist with the County of San Bernar­
dino, and recently was recognized for her 
five years of service with the county.

1978

TIM HAMRE, BA 1978 administration, is a 
supervisor I for Home Supportive Services 
for the County of San Bernardino Depart­
ment of Public Social Services. He is pres-



ident of the 300-member Arrowhead/San 
Bernardino Chapter of the American Civil 
Liberties Union of Southern California. He 
has been appointed to the ruies commit­
tee of the 66th Assembiy Distrfct Demo­
cratic Party. Hamre aiso has been 
appointed youth coordinator for the 66th 
District’s Community Action Team. Whiie 
at Cai State, San Bernardino, he was presi­
dent of the Associated Students.

RONALD LLOYD KEENE, BA 1978 anthro­
pology, is a teacher with San Bernardino 
City Unified School District. He currently 
resides in Fontana.

ENRIQUE MARTINEZ, BA 1978 Spanish, 
MA 1980 education, is Spanish broadcast 
coordinator for cooperative extension for 
the University of California system. He is 
based at the Riverside campus.
JOHN PAUL STARK, BA 1978 poiiticai 
science, MPA 1982, who was recently 
defeated in a Congressional race with Rep. 
George E. Brown Jr., is now working with 
Maranatha Financiai Services in San Ber­
nardino.

1979

FANCY DAVIS, BS 1979 nursing, is a fami­
ly nurse practitioner. Ms. Davis, who hoids 
a master’s degree in nursing, is president 
of the Nursing Chapter of the Aiumni 
Association. She and her husband, Jim 
Ferranti, credentiais 1976, reside in Lake 
Arrowhead.

LAWRENCE J. JOHNSON, BA 1979 admin­
istration, is director of maintenance and 
operations at Jurupa Unified School 
District in Riverside.

VICTORIA MAGATHAN, credentials and 
MA 1979 education, is a vice principal and 
teacher for Adelanto School District.
GLENN MiLLER, BA 1979 theatre arts, is 
assistant director of Four Seasons Produc­
tions, a new theatre group in the Iniand 
Empire. He also is a member of the 
Rediands Footlighters.

ViNCENT M. ONORIO, BA 1979 liberai 
studies, received his juris doctor degree 
from Western State University Coiiege of 
Law of Orange County and has been cer­
tified to take the California Bar Examina­
tion.

• 1980
JiM CORNETT, MS 1980 biology, is the 
author of a book titled “Wildlife of the 
Western Mountains,” published by Nature 
Traiis Press. The book deais with common 
birds, mammals and reptiles of the moun­
tainous regions of southern Caiifornia. It 
is iliustrated with photographs by such 
weil-known photographers as Dr. Hans 
Baerwaid, George Service, Robert Leather- 
man and Rick McIntyre. Cornett is present- 
iy completing a Ph.D. at the University of 
California, Riverside.

JUDITH PENDLETON, BA 1980 human 
services, is empioyed by the County of 
Orange as a group counseior at the Aibert 
Sitton Home for abused chiidren. She mar­
ried Leo J. Coffey, a probation officer for 
Orange County, on Oct. 2, 1982.

1981
GWEN HUGHES, credentiai 1980, BS 1981 
nursing, is working toward a master’s 
degree in nursing, with doubie speciaity 
areas in community heaith and parent- 
chiid, at Loma Linda University. Her func- 
tionai area is teaching, and she pians to 
compiete her doubie major clinicai and 
teaching practicum in winter 1984.
TERRY M. iNGRAM, BA 1981 administra­
tion, is operations anaiyst in the cost con­
trol and estimating department of Rock- 
weli international in Anaheim.

KELLY McPETERS, BA 1981 socioiogy and 
criminai justice, is aquatics director at Per­
ris Union High Schooi. She previously was 
a teacher in Moreno Vaiiey.
DICK MORAN, BA 1981 liberal studies, is a 
fifth-grade teacher at Oasis Eiementary 
Schooi in Twentynine Palms, where he and 
his wife, Sandy, a kindergarten teacher at 
Twentynine Paims Eiementary School, 
reside.

HANNAH MARY PERATE, credentiai and 
MA 1981 education, is a teacher with 
Snowline Joint Unified Schooi District.

CONNIE TABER, BS 1981 nursing, is the 
author of an articie titied “Reiationship 
Between Ostomy Chapters and Health Pro­
fessionals,” published in the spring 1982, 
Vol. 19 edition of “Ostomy Quarterly.” She 
resides in Chula Vista.

1982

PATRICIA ALKANA, BA 1982 psychology, 
certificate 1981 gerontology. Is a florist 
with AAA Florist of San Bernardino. She 
also is a counselor for the San Bernardino 
Community Churches.

GARY G. DISOTELLE, BA 1982 geography, 
is an inspector with the U.S. Air Force. He 
also holds associate of arts degrees in 
natural resources conservation and busi­
ness administration.
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KRISTINE DRAKE, MA 1982 education, is 
an elementary school teacher for Palm 
Springs Unified School District.

JOYCE ESKIN, BA 1982 art, has art work 
displayed In the “Holocaust Remembered, 
An Educational Exhibit” in the Paul 
Villasenor Library in San Bernardino 
through April 29. Ms. Eskin developed the 
exhibit with Rabbi Jeffrey Schein, educa­
tion and youth director at Congregation 
Emanu El. A learning center specialist for 
the congregation, Ms. Eskin is showing 12 
Xerox collages in this display, which also 
includes books, posters and other materi­
als related to the Holocaust.

ROBERT GARNER, credential 1982, is a 
first grade and kindergarten teacher at 
Morongo Valley Elementary School.

GRACE M. MORALES, MA 1982 education, 
is a part-time professor at Latin American 
Bible College in La Puente.

LINDA L. NORMAN, BA 1982 political sci­
ence, is assistant director of the Concilio 
of Riverside County.

E. LEON SPAUGY, BA 1982 sociology, is 
agricultural commissioner for Riverside 
County. The County Agricultural Commis­
sioner’s Office is responsible for enforcing 
federal and state laws concerning the use 
of chemicals and issues permits for 
pesticide and herbicide use. Spaugy’s 
department also establishes fruit and veg­
etable quality control and beekeeping, 
weed and pest control. His office inspects 
nurseries, seeds and poultry farms and 
assists homeowners with insect and plant 
disease identification and rodent control 
methods. Spaugy has been with the coun­
ty office for 19 years.

ALEXANDER WALDMAN JR., BA 1982 
administration, is general manager of 
Waldman and West Associates.

ALUMS . . . You can help the college grow!
Enrollment growth means new programs, new development and a better institution 
for all. You can help by providing names of individuals — family, friends and 
acquaintances — who might be interested in attending college. We will send them 
information about CzJ State, San Bernardino.
Ple2ise mail the form to: Admissions Counselor, Office of Admissions and Records, 
Cal State, San Bernardino, 5500 State College Parkway, San Bernardino, CA 92407.

Admissions Counselor: Here are the names of two prospective students:

Name:______________________ ________________________________________________________

Address:______________________________

School presently attending:^None:

Name;_________________

Address:_______________________________________________________________________

School presently attending:___________________________ _________ _________ None:

Your name (optional)
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NEW MEMBERS
The Alumni Association of Cai State, 

San Bernardino welcomes 26 new mem­
bers.
KARL ACOSTA, BA 82
PATRICIA ALKANA, certificate 81, BA 82
ANDREW J. BEECHKO, MBA 80
WANDA JEAN CLARK, BS 82
GARY G. DISOTELLE, BA 82
KRISTINE DRAKE, MA 82
BETTIE JONES, BA 76
BRUCE JONES, BA 76
TED KRUG, BA 68
DEANNA D. LEDGETT, BA 74
RICHARD H. LEDGETT, BA 74
GEORGE E. LONBERGER, BA 74
VICTORIA MAGATHAN, credentials,

MA 79
ENRIQUE MARTINEZ, BA 78, MA 80 
GRACE M. MORALES, MA 82 
SHARON NEWFELT, MA 80 
JO ANN NICHOL, credential, MA 77 
LINDA L. NORMAN, BA 82 
HANNAH MARY PERATE, credential,

MA 81
KATHLEEN RAGER, credential 74 
SHIRLEY ROJAS, BA 73, MA 75 
LT. COL. EDWARD J. SHEERAN, BA 67 
MITCHELL SPRAGUE, BA 81 
CONNIE M. TABER, BS 81 
ALEXANDER WALDMAN JR., BA 82 
KERRY M. WOLK, BA 82

ENGAGEMENTS
RITA CORDELL, BA 1979 human services, 
and Glenn Bias! are engaged to marry May 
14 at Norton Air Force Base. She is 
employed as a victim’s witness by the San 
Bernardino County District Attorney. The 
future bridegroom is a staff engineer- 
scientist with the consulting firm of Mer­
ritt Cases of Redlands.

H. RAND LEDBETTER, BA 1977 adminis­
tration, and Karen Dale Sharp are engaged 
to marry June 18 at Las Brisas Gazebo in 
Laguna Beach. Ledbetter is empioyed as a 
national account manager by Robert 
Manufacturing in Rancho Cucamonga. His 
future bride is employed by John R. Shaw, 
M.D. in Riverside.

DENNIS McPHERRAN, BA 1980 adminis­
tration, and Phyllis R. Hamilton are 
engaged to marry May 7 at the Asistencia 
Mission in Rediands. McPherran is 
employed by McDonald’s Corporation as a 
manager in San Bernardino. His future 
bride is an administrative assistant for the 
corporation.

STEVEN WESLEY SUTTER, BA 1977 
administration, and Jeanne Marie Nunley 
are engaged to marry July 3 in San Bernar­
dino. Sutter is a certified pubiic account­
ant for Eadie and Payne CPAs in San Ber­
nardino. His future bride is a secretary for 
John C. Heers Inc., Colton.

EDUCATION CHAPTER RECEPTION —Lois Evans (left), wife of President Anthony H. Evans 
and a former school teacher, receives an honorary life membership in the Education Chapter 
of the Alumni Association. Presenting the membership during a chapter reception for Presi­
dent and Mrs. Evans March 17 is Yvonne Lowrance (MA 1977), chapter representative at large 
and assistant principai at Preston Eiementary School in Rialto. The chapter plans a party for 
this year’s education graduates.

Alumni invited to give views 
On intercoiiegiate athletics

Alumni are invited to take part in a 
meeting on “Intercollegiate Athletics 
and CSCSB” from 11:30 a.m. to 1:30 
p.m., Wednesday, April 27 in the Multi­
purpose Room of the Student Union.

Alumni, students, faculty and staff 
will have an opportunity to express 
their thoughts about the initiation of 
intercollegiate athletic competition at 
Cal State, San Bernardino.

The open meeting, to which the 
press also will be invited, is one of 
several steps being undertaken by a 
special task force. Factors being 
studied are campus and community 
support, facilities, coaching staff, 
finance, sports conference participa­
tion and scheduling.

President Anthony H. Evans estab­
lished the task force in response to 
interest expressed at all levels, includ­
ing alumni and the Chancellor’s Office. 
Dr. Ward McAfee, dean of social and 
behavioral sciences, is chair of the 
special committee.

The task force is investigating the 
possibility that intercollegiate compe­
tition would make campus life more 
vital and enhance the college’s image 
and visibility.

Cal State, San Bernardino is the only 
one of the 19 California State Univer­
sity campuses without such a program.

The focus now is on NCAA Division 
III competition, which involves smaller 
schools such as the University of Red­
lands and Claremont. Men’s sports 
being considered are football, basket­
ball, baseball, soccer, tennis, swim­
ming, water polo, track, cross country,

volleyball, wrestling,.gymnastics and 
golf.

Women’s sports under consideration 
are soccer, tennis, swirriming, track, 
cross country, softball, volleyball, 
basketball, gymnastics and golf.

The task force plans to report its 
findings to President.Evens by early 
June. If intercollegiate sports were 
approved, the competition would not 
begin before the 1984-85 academic 
year.

Alumni are also invited to send com­
ments to: Dr. John Hatton, acting dean 
of students, 5500 State College 
Parkway, California State College, San 
Bernardino 92407. Dr. Hatton chairs the 
task force’s subcommittee on campus 
and community support.

The alumni representative on the 
task force is Perry Amendt (BA 1975).

Career guidance 
Program started

Alumni interested in helping current 
students at Cal State, San Bernardino 
understand job and career opportuni­
ties are invited to participate in a new 
program.

Under the program, students meet 
with alumni to discuss possibilities for 
their future and ways to meet their 
career goals.

Alumni interested in participating 
may call the Career Planning and 
Placement Center at the college, (714) 
887-7551.



Spotlight Corner

Alumnus’ secret for success: 
Don’t plan future, go for it

In 1969, Robert Velasquez managed 
a gas station in Bloomington. Today, 
he is superintendent of schools for 
Cucamonga School District. His secret 
for success?

“I never set out to be a counselor or 
a principal, much less a superintend­
ent,” he said, adding that he has never 
established long-range career goals for 
himself. “The biggest force behind me 
is being at the right place at the right 
time—and I gambled.”

For Velasquez, being at the right 
place has had more to do with hard 
work, sacrifice and not just a little 
courage than it has with sheer luck.

A native of Colton, Velasquez enrolled 
at San Bernardino Valley College after 
graduation from Colton High. Two 
years later, in 1958, he went into the 
service station business with his 
father, the late Thomas L Velasquez.

“Theoretically, what I wanted to do 
was teach band and choir. But I got 
sidetracked. Dad was building the sec­
ond service station (of three) and I felt 
obligated to try to help out. It was a 
natural. Being the oniy son, I felt 
obligated to carry on the family tradi­
tion.

“The business was good between 
the early ’50s and ’60s, but it was 
becoming difficult for any independent 
person to survive. When I saw the trend 
indicating it was not going to be as 
profitable for people in the business, 
my mind started to work.”

In 1969, Velasquez decided it was 
time to make his move into another 
career. He was 30 years old. He and his 
wife, Mary Louise, had three children: 
Robert, who is now a sophomore 
administration major at Cal State; 
Kathy, who will graduate from 
Eisenhower High School in June and 
plans to enroll at Cal State; and Cindy, 
currently a student at Frisbee Junior 
High School.

"I remember that day in 1969. It was 
raining cats and dogs, the streets were 
flooded, water was up over the curb ...
I had a fever and couldn’t find anyone 
to help me.

“I could feel the rain hit me on the 
back, and that’s when I decided this 
was not what I wanted to do.”

Velasquez sold the station that day, 
taking part of the payment in credit 
toward gasoline. After 12 years away 
from school, he decided to return to 
Valley, where he was surprised to 
discover he lacked only one class for 
the A.A. degree.

In winter 1969, Velasquez started at 
Cal State, San Bernardino. On the 
advice of advisors who told him bilin­
gual teachers were needed, he changed 
his major from music to Spanish.

Velasquez, who plays piano, organ 
and clarinet, supported himself and his 
family by playing professionally 
throughout his college career, most of 
the time four nights a week. He also 
worked part time for his father.

Other work interrupted study time. 
Since 1960, he had been in the 
National Guard, advancing to second 
lieutenant by 1965. In 1970, he began a 
two-year stint in the Army Reserve, 
where he was a company commander 
for a light equipment maintenance 
company. This job obligated-him to one 
weekend a month and two weeks dur­
ing the summer.

Velasquez, who somehow managed 
to stay awake during classes and 
squeeze in study time, completed his 
B.A. in 1972. He took a part-time job as 
tutor in the Educational Opportunity 
Program on campus while working 
toward his first teaching credential.

Velasquez heard about an opening 
for a bilingual counselor aide in Colton 
Joint Unified School District. Although 
the job paid less than his tutoring posi­
tion, he decided to take the chance it 
might lead to a good way to support 
his family.

The gamble paid off, as the position 
led to a full-time counselor job at 
Bloomington High School. In 1977, he 
was appointed dean of students at 
Rancho Cucamonga Middle School,

Mascot Survey
Years ago, the students of Cal 
State, San Bernardino voted to 
make the Saint Bernard mascot 
for the college. In recent years, 
the coyote has gained popu­
larity. Alumni can voice their 
opinions by filling out this form 
and mailing it to: Alumni Affairs 
Office, 5500 State College Park­
way, California State College, 
San Bernardino 92407.

___ I support the traditional
college mascot. Saint 
Bernard.

___ I support the current stu­
dent effort to change the 
mascot to Coyote.

___ I have no opinion.
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ROBERT VELASQUEZ

and within three years was promoted 
to principal.

Of course, it wasn’t quite that sim­
ple. Velasquez believes “you can’t rest 
on your laurels,” so through the years 
he had been gathering his many cre­
dentials and working toward an M.S. in 
administration, which he completed in 
1981, at Cal State, Fullerton.

Velasquez said he was “a happy prin­
cipal,” and was not thinking about 
what lay ahead for him. In fact, 
because he enjoyed the job so much, 
he hesitated to take the acting superin­
tendent position offered him. But, 
throughout his career, Velasquez had 
enjoyed each position and chanced 
each new opportunity that arose.

As superintendent of schools since 
July 1981, Velasquez has focused his 
attention on the job at hand, a complex 
one in a time of tight budgets, renewed 
interest in basic skills and increasing 
demand for teacher accountability.

“Our goal is to provide the best edu­
cation with what we have,” Velasquez 
said. As he sees it, “you do what you 
can, and you do the best you can.” 
That’s been his secret all along.

‘Amphitryon 38’ comedy 
To close theatre season

Jean Giraudoux’s delightful comedy 
“Amphitryon 38” is the spring produc­
tion by the Players of the Pear Garden.

Performances are scheduled for 8:15 
p.m.. May 26 through 28, and May 31 
through June 4 in the Theatre.

Members of the Alumni Association 
are given a special admission fee of $2, 
which ie the charge for students. Gen­
eral admission is $4.25.
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WEDDINGS
LORI BETH ABELE, BA 1980 administra­
tion, and Jeffrey Brian McFaddin were 
married Jan. 22 at Point Loma Community 
Presbyterian Church. She is employed as 
an administrative assistant in the Chemis­
try Department at the University of Cali­
fornia, San Diego. While a student at Cal 
State, San Bernardino, she was a member 
of the Economics Club and Alpha Kappa 
Psi. The groom is employed with Tiie by 
Rod in Poway. They reside in San Diego.

LINDA KAY KENNY, BA 1981 liberal stud­
ies, and James H. Sloan were married Jan. 
15 at the First Presbyterian Church in 
Redlands. She is working toward a mas­
ter’s degree in iibrary science at San Jose 
State University. Her husband received his 
B.S. in electrical engineering at San Diego 
State University and is a first lieutenant 
with the U.S. Air Force at Sunnyvale Air 
Force Station, Sunnyvale.

KATHIE MICHELLE REHAUME, BA 1979 
child development, and David Steven Atch- 
ley were married Feb. 26 at Sacred Heart 
Church in Redlands. She is a pre-school 
teacher in Redlands. Her husband is an 
electrician with TBM Electric Inc. in 
Redlands, where the couple resides.

MARTHA V. SERMENO, BA 1978 sociol­
ogy, and Richard Morales were married 
Jan. 15 at Caivary Chapel in Redlands. She 
is an instructor at Chaffey College. The 
bridegroom is an officer with the Cali­
fornia Department of Corrections.

CARL DAVID WILSON, BA 80 economics, 
and Margaret Ann Greene were married 
Dec. 11 at the Highland Congregational 
Church in Highiand. He is employed as a 
sales representative for Martin Business 
Machines in San Bernardino. His bride is a 
senior administration major at Cal State, 
San Bernardino. The newlyweds reside in 
San Bernardino.

ALUMNI ASSOCIATION
President Kathryn Fortner, BA 1981 
Vice Pres. Thomas Miller, BA 1981 
Secretary John Kirwan, BA 1972 
Treasurer Brigitte Griffis, BA 1977 
Rep. at Large John Churchill, BA 1976 
Rep. at Large Larry Cooper, BA 1980 
Rep. at Large Tim Gallavan, BA 1973 
Rep. at Large Marilyn Glick, BA 1981 
Rep. at Large Glenn Rymer, BA 1970 
Rep. at Large Patricia Strohecker, BA 1974 
Educ. Chap. Al Twine, MA 1979 
Nursing Chap. Frances Davis, BS 1979 
College Pres. President Anthony H. Evans 

rep. by Doyle Stansel 
A.S. Pres. Elise Traynum 
Alumni Coord. Richard Bennecke, BA 1967 
Immed. Past Lawrence Daniels, BA 1976, 

President MA 1980

The Alumni Panorama
produced for the Alumni Association 
of California State Coliege, San Bernardino 
by the Public Affairs Office 
Editor; Edna Steinman 
Managing Editor; Jill Scanlan

Are You A Member?
It doesn’t take much to become a member of your Alumni Association—and 

you get a lot in return, such as gym and pool privileges, discounts on drama 
tickets, use of the library, the Panorama and other college calendars of events 
happening on campus.

Did you know that the Alumni Association helps support the emergency 
loan fund for students? Or that it provides other services to the college com­
munity? It does. Join today!

MEMBERSHIP RATES
One membership (annual)..................................................  $10.00
Two members (same family, both CSCSB grads)..............................$15.00
Life membership................................................................................ $100.00
Life membership, two in same family (CSCSB grads)................... $150.00
Endowment member........................................................................ $250.00

Name:__

Address:-

Social Security Number: ______ _________________________

Year of graduation:Type of degree:Major:

SPOUSE’S NAME

If spouse is grad, year of graduation, type of degree, major
Mail to the Cal State Alumni Association, 5500 State College Parkway, San 
Bernardino, CA 92407

Let’s Hear From You
Your Alumni Association is interested in learning of your honors, activities, 

marriages, and other noteworthy occurrences. We also need to know when you 
move in order to keep our mailing lists current.

We encourage you to use this handy, all-purpose form to keep us posted.

Latest about me: 

Name:____________________________________
Address: __________________________________

If this is a new address, please list former address:

Year of Graduation:Type of degree:Major:

Alumni Association 
California State College 
5500 State College Parkway 
San Bernardino, CA 92407

Address correction requested
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